


The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday, January 7, 2016, in the Gold Room of the Courthouse in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania at 4:00 p.m.

Members present: 
The Honorable Judge Joseph Williams
The Honorable Judge David Cashman
County Controller Chelsa Wagner
Austin Davis representing Allegheny County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
County Council President John DeFazio

Also present were Warden Orlando Harper, Marion Damick, Dr. Stechshulte and other interested parties.
PUBLIC COMMENT:
Ms. Marion Damick representing the Pennsylvania Prison Society addressed the Board with the following: 
· Mentioned the newspaper article regarding the attempt to reduce the number of inmates waiting a court hearing at the ACJ.  The article also recognized the alternative housing program for women in West Homestead.
· The state announced a solicitation for $1.5 million to divert short term inmates in state facilities to the ACJ in which Ms. Damick passed out information on how to help get funding for this to the board.
· In the mental health division, the full time psychiatrist is no longer at the ACJ. The remaining part time psychiatrists come in on certain days and do what is called a “blitz”. This is when they all come in at once and review as many patients as possible who have been determined mentally ill during intake. These doctors are solely responsible for prescribing psychiatric medications. The “blitz” takes care of about 38 patients leaving approximately 300-400 inmates still waiting for their psychiatric medication. How will the ACJ catch up? With the lack of psychiatric hospitals, the ACJ is now the holding facility for these patients. Judge Williams stated that by closing down these mental hospitals it does not erase the reality that there are mentally ill people who are reentering society. Ms. Damick inquired as to what can be done to reduce the number of mentally ill inmates waiting to be seen and receive their medication. Judge Williams replied that all that can be done is to get these individuals stabilized and involved in treatment so that recidivism is reduced. The most crucial part is what happens to these individuals once released from the ACJ and no longer have access to treatment and their medication. This is why re-entry is so vital to the long term success of these individuals.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:
A motion to approve the minutes of December 3, 2015 by Mr. Davis and seconded by Mr. DeFazio and unanimously approved by the board.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:
Judge Williams informed the board that at the end of 2015 there was 2130 individuals in the ACJ which is the lowest number ever reported. This enabled the ACJ to close two PODS with potential of a third which was very economical for the County.  Judge Williams acknowledged efforts by Warden Harper and explained that when you can take in an individual then later release them to society and see a decline in crime and recidivism is significant. On January 15, 2016 Judge Williams and Judge Durkin will be conducting in-service training probation officers. The goal is to provide a presentation where they empower probation officers. Hopefully these officers will have a deeper appreciation of why someone is having issues or violating the law and help get them “unstuck”. Probation officers would need to have a better dialog with judges as well as their clientele. Everything in the Allegheny County is connected. It is much easier on everyone when understanding is involved and we work together. We want to increase the quality of life and decrease the spending. Mentally ill and drug addicts need to be focused upon. A better intervention for these individuals is needed. Hopefully some of the savings incurred from the closing of PODS can be used to assist the re-entry programs. Predators should not remain in the ACJ but should be moved to state correctional intuitions. The ACJ should not House inmates. The ACJ is only meant to be a holding facility. We are beginning to see encouraging  numbers and better healthcare in the course of one year already from refining and making the corrections that needed to be made.
WARDEN’S REPORT:
Warden Harper stated that the ACJ is currently recruiting for correctional officers. Anyone interested in applying can do so via the ACJ website.
DEPUTY WARDEN’S REPORT:
Deputy Warden Warren requested the amount of $167,931.00 from the Inmate Welfare Fund for the annual funding of the HOPE Pre-Release Program. The HOPE Foundation runs a pre- release program on PODS 2D and 4D for men and women. Deputy Warden Warren introduced Caitlin Werth, Pre-Release Director to elaborate on the program. The Hope Program is an 8 week pre-release interfaith rehabilitative program. Participants engage in over 130 hours of coursework in a variety of topics which include anger management, life skills, release and reintegration, parenting, etc.  From this program they gain knowledge while working in community-like conditions. The program also helps to prepare the individual for release. In addition to the classes, a program called Mother’s HOPE that works with the women recording them books reading books to their children and sending the books and recordings to the child. 
The motion to approve $167,931.00 for the funding of the HOPE Pre-Release Program was motioned by Dr. Davis and seconded by Sheriff Mullen and approved by the board.
OLD BUSINESS: 

None

NEW BUSINESS: 
None
ALLEGHENY HEALTH NETWORK:
[bookmark: _GoBack]Dr. Stechschulte highlighted the ACJ Services Report for November 2015. The ACJ is forming a tight relationship with the Allegheny Health Network and will be taking on two new providers that will help with their work. Things are going well and any problems are being dealt with as effectively as possible.  Controller Wagner inquired in comparison to Corizon, as to whether the staff numbers have been brought up to the requirement. Dr. Stechschulte responded that numbers are not where they need to be but they are currently working on bringing those numbers up. Controller Wagner asked Dr. Stechschulte to elaborate on where the greatest discrepancies were in regards to services. Dr. Stechschulte explained if you look at the way the care is provided vs number of individuals available to provide that care based on hours, they are slightly behind. There is a tremendous need especially in medical and psychiatric systems. The two new mid-level providers that are coming on will definitely help address these needs. Controller Wagner asked if for the next Jail Board meeting, Dr. Stechschulte could provide an organizational chart on healthcare staff and what is still needed. Controller Wagner stated how important it is to be fully informed currently as far as healthcare.  Dr. Stechschulte stated that the managerial staff is as good as it gets. They are all working hard and long hours in the facility and even when they go home. They go above and beyond. Controller Wagner mentioned that as a board it would be helpful just to look at the numbers in regards to staff within the healthcare at the ACJ. Dr. Stechschulte replied he would provide a chart for the next meeting. Mr. DeFazio discussed that one of the major problems from the previous healthcare provider was individuals not receiving their medication in timely matter or at all or receiving proper medication. Mr. DeFazio asked about how are things in regards to medication now at the ACJ. Ms. Travis stated that Kane Pharmacy deliver twice a day medication as needed to the ACJ. Also the on call pharmacist can be reached any time of day as well. The issue regarding medication should be nonexistent. Judge Williams addressed the issue that was previously stated by the doctors about the severity of serious/chronic illnesses in the ACJ. The chronic disorders in the ACJ are more than what is expected by the healthcare provider. Judge Williams inquired as to how we can take that information and use it to help the county as a whole to better the health system. Dr. Stechschulte explained how some of the doctors he has worked claim some of the best clinical experiences they had was through a rotation at the ACJ. The degree of illness and variety of pathology is like no other. Ms. Travis elaborated that when patients are treated in the ACJ they are also taught about their illness so they can monitor it and learn. This way they have a better knowledge of what their conditions are when they are released and how to care for them. 
COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS REPORTS:
Program for Offenders- Ms. Carol Hertz, Executive Director, explained that the opening of the West Homestead facility is intended to occur within the next two weeks. Deputy Wainwright and Deputy Warren did a final walkthrough of the facility and all went well. The capacity of this facility will hold 45 women. Judge Williams inquired on whether it was intended to expand over time. Ms. Hertz explained that they are expecting to receive proposals from contractors for Phase II of the project. This would extend the population to approximately 100 residents. There are currently two intensive impatient facilities with a capacity of 50 beds. They have a psychiatrist who comes in twice a month to treat any patients with mental illness. Long term goal is patients would go through three phases of inpatient treatment and then receive one outpatient/ work release phase. Judge Williams asked how it relayed to the whole re-entry process. Ms. Hertz explained that day 1 the resident:
· Enrolled in Medicaid
· Receives a state I.D.
· Connected with substance abuse treatment if needed
· Family interaction
· Provided a work release
· Training opportunities

The Renewal Center- Mr. Adam Sellers, County Case Management Supervisor, recently passed their Department of Human Services Audit and Department of Corrections Audit. There was over 20,000 hours reported in a recent compilation of community service hours. Judge Williams suggested that Mr. Sellers provides last year’s numbers at the next meeting so it can be compared.
Electronic Monitoring- Mr. Steve Esswein highlighted the November 2015 report. There were 775 participants in the program. During this time, 106 participants successfully completed the program and 10 individuals were removed for violations. For the month, Electronic Monitoring has saved 27,842 jail days. 
Goodwill- Cindy Owoc, Coordinator, stated the facility on Carson Street opened the gym on the first floor. All the equipment was donated. The gym is staffed and residents will have access to it various times throughout the day. In regards to the GED program, residents are given the option to come back once released to take/retake the GED free of charge but no one has returned so far to do so.
A motion to adjourn made by Sheriff Mullen, duly seconded by Mr. DeFazio and approved by the Board.

Respectfully submitted,




Chelsa Wagner
Secretary










